COMPETITION IN DISPLAY AD TECHNOLOGY: A RETROSPECTIVE LOOK AT GOOGLE/DOUBLECLICK AND GOOGLE/ADMOB





BY DANIEL BITTON, MAURITS DOLMANS, HENRY MOSTYN & DAVID PEARL¹



1 Daniel Bitton and David Pearl, Axinn Veltrop & Harkrider LLP; Maurits Dolmans and Henry Mostyn, Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP. The authors have worked with Google on the cases discussed in this article and other matters. They thank Tal Elmatad and Stacie Soohyun Cho for their support.

CPI ANTITRUST CHRONICLE APRIL 2019

Big Data and Online Advertising: Emerging Competition Concerns By Hon. Katherine B. Forrest (fmr.)



Public Goods, Private Information: Providing an Interesting Internet By J. Howard Beales III



What *Times-Picayune* Tells Us About the Antitrust Analysis of Attention Platforms *By David S. Evans*



Online Advertising and Antitrust: Network Effects, Switching Costs, and Data as an Essential Facility *By Catherine E. Tucker*



Attention Oligopoly: Comments on the Paper by Prat & Valletti By David Parker & Federico Bruni



Competition in Display Ad Technology: A Retrospective Look at Google/Doubleclick and Google/Admob By Dan Bitton, David Pearl, Maurits Dolmans & Henry Mostyn





A New Digital Social Contract to Encourage Internet Competition By Dipayan Ghosh

B

From Demoting To Squashing? Competitive Issues Related to Algorithmic Corrections: An Application to the Search Advertising Sector By Frédéric Marty



Visit www.competitionpolicyinternational.com for access to these articles and more!

CPI Antitrust Chronicle April 2019

www.competitionpolicyinternational.com Competition Policy International, Inc. 2019[®] Copying, reprinting, or distributing this article is forbidden by anyone other than the publisher or author.

I. INTRODUCTION

As part of sector inquiries into digital platforms or online advertising, some enforcement agencies are considering evaluating competition in online display advertising and display advertising technology or intermediation services ("ad tech"). Recently, some commentators in this industry have also published about it.²

This is not the first time enforcement agencies have looked at this sector of the economy. They have scrutinized this space in the review of a number of mergers, each time without seeking enforcement. A careful review of competitive indicia shows that display advertising and ad tech bear all the hallmarks of a highly competitive and innovative space. Technical developments that increase ad conversion rates suggest an increase in efficiency — and an intensification of competition. This disruption affects incumbents, but that is not in itself an indication of a lack of competition. To the contrary, that typically is indicative of increased competition.

In this article, we seek to demystify the complex online advertising ecosystem and to correct some common misconceptions about it. We will also look back at past mergers and acquisitions in the space and review how the market subsequently evolved.

II. OVERVIEW OF ONLINE DISPLAY ADVERTISING AND AD TECH

Many publishers, especially those online, operate as "two-sided" platforms, in that they offer content or services to consumers (e.g. news, sports, photos, many types of search results, or social networking) while selling advertising space to advertisers. Online display advertising is one of many formats that publishers can offer advertisers (i.e. selling advertising space on websites or in mobile applications). The term display advertising is typically used to refer to a category including various forms of online advertising, including text, image, and video ads.

Traditionally, some have characterized display ads and search ads as serving different purposes for advertisers. The idea was that advertisers employed display ads to create brand awareness and search ads to trigger a direct response (e.g. a sale). The rationale for this distinction was as follows: search ads are targeted to users who, by having entered a search query for particular product, have demonstrated an interest in that product and are thus likely candidates to purchase it. Traditional display "banner ads" on a website were less targeted to likely buyers than search ads, since they appeared to all visitors to that website regardless of their interest in the advertised products. These display ads were better suited for building up brand recognition, much like traditional ads in newspapers,

2 See, e.g. D. Geradin & D. Katsifis, *An EU Competition law Analysis of Online Display Advertising in the Programmatic Age*, SSRN (Dec. 12, 2018), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3299931.

in magazines, or on TV.3

This distinction, while an understandable shorthand some time ago, is anachronistic and does not hold today. Due to the emergence of advanced targeting technologies,⁴ most display ads are now also targeted or personalized to particular users or groups based on the content of the website or mobile app on which the ad is displayed, a user's prior web browsing activity, or information about their interests, location, or demographics. As a result, from an advertiser's perspective, display ads are often interchangeable with search ads and can be even more effectively targeted.⁵

The emergence of marketing mix optimization tools has also contributed to a blurring of the lines between, and competition between, different ad formats. Advertisers use these tools to compare the price and performance of different ad platforms, formats, and channels in real-time and to shift their ad spend among them to optimize their return on ad spend.⁶ Notably, marketing mix optimization tools not only enable optimization across different online ad formats and channels but also between online and offline advertising formats. That, combined with the emergence of targeting technologies for offline formats, has further broken down traditional distinctions between different types of advertising. As an example, Amazon's emergence as a major player in online advertising drew advertising spend from other online marketplaces, search advertising platforms, social media, display ads, TV, radio, outdoor advertising, and print.⁷

This all marks a substantial evolution in the ad tech industry. In the early days of online advertising, the placement of ads was largely a manual process. The advertiser would negotiate directly with the web publisher to purchase specific ad space for a particular price and particular duration. The advertiser would then email the ad creative to the publisher and the publisher would manually place the ad on its website.

As the supply of ad inventory on the internet grew exponentially, it was no longer feasible to handle all placements manually. Ad tech first emerged as a means to more efficiently place ads, and then evolved to render the entire process of purchasing and selling of ads more efficient. This creates monetization opportunities for countless small web publishers and unlocked a lot of ad inventory that had previously gone unsold, thereby expanding the pie for all. It also created many more opportunities for advertisers, especially smaller advertisers. While as much as half of online ad revenue today is still generated through direct sales (even these sales often rely on ad tech for the actual placement of the ad), the other half is done through ad tech.⁸ We next describe the most common elements in the "ad tech stack," depicted in the chart below.

5 Why You Should Bet on Pinterest, AD WEEK (July 25, 2018), https://www.adweek.com/digital/why-you-should-bet-on-pinterest/.

³ Matt Schruers, Infographic: How Ad Dollars Are Spent, DISRUPTIVE COMPETITION PROJECT (Jan. 16, 2018) http://www.project-disco.org/competition/011618-how-ad-dollars-arespent/#.XEtwmdJKiUk ("Consider today's reality: advertisers compete to reach the same consumers across multiple mediums. Services that deliver ads digitally to an individual's mobile device don't just compete against one another; they compete directly with television, print and outdoor options (e.g. highway billboards, subway stations, Times Square installations)."). According to this source, only 41 percent of a typical company's ad spend is spent on digital advertising.

⁴ Direct-Response Tactics Take Majority of US Marketers' Budgets, EMARKETER (May 20, 2014), http://www.emarketer.com/Article/Direct-Response-Tactics-Take-Majority-of-US-Marketers-Budgets/1010852 ("As marketers get better at measurement and attribution, the lines between direct-response spending and branding are blurring more than ever. In fact, eMarketer adjusted our methodology [in 2014], no longer defining direct-response and branding-focused advertisements based on specific digital ad formats (search vs. display, for instance).").

⁶ See, e.g. *Adobe Media Optimizer is now Adobe Advertising Cloud*, ADOBE, https://www.adobe.com/advertising-cloud/media-optimizer.html ("Our programmatic ad buying solution is evolving to further support your media planning and execution. It unites search, display, social, and TV into a single platform so you can find the best way to consistently deliver audience-relevant content"); Marin Software, https://www.marinsoftware.com/; Kenshoo, https://kenshoo.com/. See also Bain Insights, *The Future of Marketing Mix Optimization is Here*, FORBES (Feb. 28, 2018), https://www.forbes.com/sites/baininsights/2018/02/28/the-future-of-marketing-mix-optimization-is-here/#5 85a3af71387.

⁷ See Ginny Marvin, 80% of Amazon advertisers plan to increase budgets in 2019, SEARCH ENGINE LAND (Oct. 25, 2018), https://marketingland.com/80-of-amazon-advertisers-plan-to-increase-budgets-in-2019-250489.

⁸ Jacob Rosenzweig et al., *A Guaranteed Opportunity in Programmatic Advertising*, BOSTON CONSULTING GROUP (Feb. 7, 2018), https://www.bcg.com/en-us/publications/2018/ guaranteed-opportunity-programmatic-advertising.aspx. According to this study, 51 percent of 2017 global display and video ad spend was sold through traditional direct arrangements as opposed to programmatic processes (which includes programmatic guaranteed). The share of traditional direct deals is expected to decrease but still account for more than 35 percent of display online advertising by 2020.



Ad servers are web servers that facilitate fully automated real-time ad placement through server-to-server communications between advertisers and publishers. Advertiser-side ad servers also help with ad campaign management and performance tracking. Publisher-side ad servers track ad performance and manage a publisher's ad inventory. There are many popular advertiser-side ad servers (e.g. Adform, Adslot, Google Campaign Manager, Sizmek, Weborama, Innovid, Conversant, and Flashtalking) and publisher-side ad servers (e.g. MoPub (Twitter), Google Ad Manager, AppNexus (AT&T), SAS, and Adform.

Ad networks were introduced to enable the sale and purchase of ad spaces that remained unfilled (generally slots on smaller or lower value websites). Ad networks aggregate such inventory and sell it to advertisers. This reduces search and transaction costs for advertisers and publishers, thereby generating ad revenue for publishers where none previously existed. There are many competitive ad networks including In-Mobi, AdColony, Facebook Audience Network, Chartboost, Google's Display Network and AdMob, Microsoft Audience Network, Unity Ads, Media. net, Flurry (Verizon), Vungle, AppLovin, and Fyber/HeyZap.

Ad exchanges arose to help manage multiple ad networks competing for the same ad inventory by allowing ad buyers to bid simultaneously on the inventory of multiple publishers. There are many ad exchanges today including AppNexus, Google Ad Manager, PubMatic, Rubicon Project, InMobi, MoPub, OpenX, RTL Group, Smaato, and Oath (Verizon).

As competition increased, advertisers and publishers began to buy and sell ad inventory via multiple ad networks and exchanges simultaneously. Demand-side platforms ("DSPs") and Supply-side platforms ("SSPs") developed to help advertisers and publishers optimize their ad purchases and sales across intermediaries. There are numerous DSP and SSP options that advertisers and publishers can turn to, including MediaMath, Amazon, Google's Display & Video 360 and Ad Manager, The Trade Desk, TubeMogul (Adobe), Dataxu, AppNexus, Singtel's Amobee, Oath, MoPub, InMobi, Rubicon Project, and PubMatic. Many DSPs also offer data management platforms to help advertisers and publishers develop valuable insights into user activity to improve audience targeting and thus ad quality and performance.

Like the lines between different ad formats, the lines between ad tech solutions have blurred over time, such that advertisers and publishers can use some of them interchangeably. Moreover, vendors are increasingly offering multiple ad tech products that work together seamlessly.

This dynamic online advertising ecosystem has been a boon to advertisers, publishers, and consumers alike. Advertisers have reaped enormous benefits from more effective technologies to target the desired audience, which in return enabled them to achieve much greater return

on ad spend.⁹ Publishers have benefited from new and better ways to optimize monetization of their content and services. Both publishers and advertisers engage in multi-homing (i.e. use of more than one ad tech provider for the same function), facilitating comparisons and switching. This, in turn, has benefited consumers by funding highly innovative, free-of-charge technologies and online content and more personalized and relevant ads.¹⁰

III. M&A ACTIVITY AND VERTICAL INTEGRATION HAVE INCREASED COMPETITION AND IMPROVED THE QUALITY OF AD TECH

Notwithstanding the highly competitive nature of the online ad ecosystem described above, some suggest that consolidation and vertical integration in display ads and ad tech creates competitive problems,¹¹ such as opacity in pricing of ad technology solutions and foreclosure of rivals.

Similar concerns were raised about a decade ago during the reviews of the *Google/DoubleClick* and the *Google/AdMob* transactions. There continues to be little evidence to support these theories. To the contrary, competitive indicia in ad tech reveal a dynamic and disruptive space – characterized by many successful and major players, frequent multi-homing and mixing-and-matching (i.e. use of different vendors for different functions) by advertisers and publishers, improved advertising quality and returns and publisher yield, and constant innovation.

A look-back at *Google/DoubleClick* and *Google/AdMob* reveals that vertical integration has promoted rather than undermined the dynamism of the online advertising space as described in the previous section. Competition in online display advertising and ad tech is yet much greater now than it was when those transactions were reviewed.

Some have expressed concerns around the general opacity of the sector and allegedly non-transparent fees charged by different providers. While there may be valid concerns around the opacity of pricing, it is difficult to see how this is attributable to a problem of lack of competition or vertical integration.

In particular, the concerns expressed around opacity of pricing are typically attributable to industry fragmentation rather than consolidation or vertical integration.¹² In fact, sources cited for these concerns often complain about lack of transparency due to "too many players," "too many touches," and "too many holes."¹³ And they note that smaller players, who cannot reasonably be considered dominant under their theories, are the ones who have levied opaque or excessive fees. Vertical integration and consolidation are actually trends that resolve concerns around lack of transparency and complexity.¹⁴ By its nature, vertical integration eliminates the multiple marginalization that is attributable to having "multiple

11 Geradin & Katsifis, *supra* note 2.

13 L. Handley from Procter and Gamble in comments at a 2017 IAB meeting, cited in Geradin & Katsifis, fn. 118, supra note 2.

⁹ See, e.g. Ali Parmelee, *How Effective is Facebook Advertising? The Truth About Facebook ROI*, iMPACT (Feb. 28, 2018), https://www.impactbnd.com/blog/how-effective-is-facebook-advertising-the-truth-about-facebook-roi ("A 2015 study found that 52% of consumers were influenced by Facebook when making both online and offline purchases— and rising. Facebook's hyper-targeted Custom Audiences feature lets you advertise so specifically that advertisers have seen their new customer acquisition costs decline by as much as 73%.").

¹⁰ How much would you pay to keep using Google?, ECONOMIST (Apr. 25, 2018), https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2018/04/25/how-much-would-you-pay-to-keep-using-google.

¹² Moreover, while transparency in business dealings may be important, an alleged lack of transparency cannot, by itself, establish an exploitative abuse under Article 102(a) TFEU. To establish an exploitative abuse, the dominant company must use its market power to extract disproportionate benefits from its trading partners (CJEU judgment of February 2, 1978, *United Brands*, case 27/76, paras. 248-249; and General Court Judgment of May 24, 2007, Case T-151 *DSD* ECLI:EU:T:2007:154, para. 121 (a company commits an exploitative abuse only where "it charges for its services fees which are disproportionate to the economic value of the service provided"). Lack of transparency alone does not result in any transfer of disproportionate benefit, so cannot constitute an exploitative abuse.

¹⁴ See e.g. Alexandra Bruell, *The Ad Agency of the Future is Coming. Are you Ready? Clients Want One Partner to Simplify the Fragmentation and Data -- and Today's Shops May Not Be Among Them*, ApAge (May 2, 2016), http://adage.com/article/print-edition/agency-future/303798/ ("At the nexus of this confusing and continually evolving mashup of business operations and marketing are clients, who need a partner to help them stave off their own impending winter."); Alison Weissbrot, *Four Reasons Why Agencies Are Working With Fewer DSPs*, Apexchanger (June 19, 2018), https://adexchanger.com/agencies/four-reasons-why-agencies-are-working-with-fewer-dsps/ (Consolidation around fewer DSPs "has allowed teams to master certain platforms and find workflow efficiencies, while creating a more transparent and collaborative relationship with partners.").

actors" in the ecosystem, and there is greater pricing transparency when one vendor delivers all services.¹⁵

In addition to concerns about pricing transparency, some have expressed the concern that vertical integration by digital platforms like Google has foreclosed rival non-integrated ad technology and intermediary service providers. Yet, as discussed above and below, empirical evidence shows that there has been significant entry and innovation in ad tech, including by non-integrated, "point players."¹⁶ In fact, point players have been highly successful in ad tech, showing no signs of foreclosure, by differentiating their solutions and taking advantage of extensive multi-homing,¹⁷ and mixing-and-matching by advertisers and publishers. What is also notable is that the concerns expressed about vertical integration in ad tech often take issue with practices and technological design that are in fact procompetitive, such as the benefit of one-stopshopping and integrated product offerings that offer advertisers and publishers a seamless experience and fewer errors.

Setting these considerations aside, we briefly examine two merger reviews that are relevant to this discussion — the *Google/DoubleClick* acquisition and the *Google/AdMob* transaction.

A. Google/DoubleClick

Google acquired DoubleClick in April 2007. Prior to the transaction, Google and DoubleClick played different, but complementary, roles in online advertising. Google primarily sold search ads on Google.com and AdSense partner sites. DoubleClick was an ad serving company — it provided the technology to deliver display ads to publishers, measure the ads' performance, and provide publishers and advertisers with the tools to manage their ad inventory and ad campaigns.

The transaction was reviewed by the EU Commission¹⁸ and the U.S. FTC.¹⁹ Both agencies unconditionally cleared the merger. This was despite allegations that (i) the merger would increase the cost of display advertising for publishers, (ii) the merger would lead to vertical foreclosure of rival ad networks, and (iii) post-transaction the combined firm's data would have "an overwhelming advantage in the ad intermediation market."²⁰ A retrospective review of subsequent events show that the authorities were right to reject such complaints.

As to (i), there was no horizontal overlap between the parties. The authorities nonetheless carefully reviewed whether an increase in the price of DoubleClick's ad serving solution would increase the total cost of display advertising. Since display advertising is a substitute for search advertising, complainants argued that an increase in ad serving costs would result in some diversion of demand to Google's search ads, which Google would capture in the form of additional search ad revenue. This, it was argued, would give Google an incentive to increase its price of ad serving, which would then result in an increase in the aggregate cost of display ads.

The authorities dismissed these concerns. First, ad serving represented a small part of the total cost of display advertising, and so an increase in the price of ad serving would hardly affect the total cost of display advertising. Second, DoubleClick faced significant competition in ad serving, and "prices and margins [had] eroded substantially over the past few years."²¹ Third, while search advertising is substitutable with

16 Examples include The Trade Desk, MediaMath, Dataxu, Sizmek, Amobee, MoPub, Criteo, Telaria, and FreeWheel. See generally § 2.

17 Average Number of DSPs Used by U.S. Advertisers, Jan 2016-April 2018 (among the largest 100 advertisers on the Pathmatics), EMARKETER (May 29, 2018), https://www. emarketer.com/Chart/Average-Number-of-DSPs-Used-by-US-Advertisers-Jan-2016-April-2018-among-largest-100-advertisers-on-Pathmatics-platform/219189 (The top 100 U.S. advertisers use an average 4 to 7 DSPs according to a 2016-2018 study); Ross Benes, '*More isn't always better': Publishers cut their SSPs by 20 percent this year*, DIGIDAY (Dec. 13, 2017), https://digiday.com/media/isnt-always-better-publishers-cut-ssps-20-percent-year/ (500 largest U.S. publishers use an average of 6 SSPs).

18 Commission Decision, Case No COMP/M.4731 – *Google/ DoubleClick* (Mar. 11, 2008), http://ec.europa.eu/competition/mergers/cases/decisions/m4731_20080311_20682_ en.pdf.

19 Federal Trade Commission, Statement of Federal Trade Commission Concerning Google/DoubleClick, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_statements/418081/071220googledc-commstmt.pdf.

20 *Id*.

21 *Id*.

¹⁵ See e.g. Alexandra Bruell, *The Ad Agency of the Future is Coming. Are you Ready? Clients Want One Partner to Simplify the Fragmentation and Data – and Today's Shops May Not Be Among Them*, ApAge (May 2, 2016), http://adage.com/article/print-edition/agency-future/303798/ ("At the nexus of this confusing and continually evolving mashup of business operations and marketing are clients, who need a partner to help them stave off their own impending winter."); Alison Weissbrot, *Four Reasons Why Agencies Are Working With Fewer DSPs*, ApexcHANGER (June 19, 2018), https://adexchanger.com/agencies/four-reasons-why-agencies-are-working-with-fewer-dsps/ (Consolidation around fewer DSPs "has allowed teams to master certain platforms and find workflow efficiencies, while creating a more transparent and collaborative relationship with partners.").

display advertising, it is a less close substitute than other display advertising. Accordingly, an increase in the price of DoubleClick's products would in a number of cases trigger switching to rival display advertising, rather than Google's search advertising.

As to (ii), complainants alleged that the merged entity could and would increase the price of its ad serving service when advertisers or publishers would use it in conjunction with competing networks, such that DoubleClick's customers would favor Google's ad network over others, leading to the marginalization of competing ad networks. But the authorities found that to spur switching, large increases in ad serving prices would be necessary, which were constrained by the strong competition in ad serving.

Hindsight shows that the reasoning applied to dismiss this concern was well founded. As described above, display ad serving remains a highly competitive and commoditized space and the supposedly foreclosed ad tech and intermediation market is more competitive and dynamic than ever. Indeed, there are many players, at each level of the ad tech stack, that have thrived since the DoubleClick merger, including ad networks (e.g. AppNexus), ad exchanges (e.g. OpenX), and demand- (e.g. Sizmek), and supply-side platforms (e.g. Pubmatic). Some ad tech point players have been so successful, in fact, that they have conducted initial public offerings.²² Meanwhile, Amazon has aggressively entered the ad tech value chain, with analysts estimating that its ad business will-grow to \$50.6 billion by 2028, up from \$10.2 billion in 2018.²³

These recent success stories indicate that the DoubleClick acquisition did not foreclose competition. And while there has been significant M&A activity, much of that activity has brought in new companies, such as Verizon, AT&T, and News Corp into ad tech²⁴ and led to major expansion of ad tech capabilities by others like Facebook, Oracle, and Adobe.²⁵

As to (iii), the entry and success of new players confirmed that the merger did not provide an insurmountable data advantage. Each of these players has proven capable of achieving the same objectives as Google by developing or acquiring their own data sets. Publishers often host tracking elements from as many as 20 ad tech companies simultaneously,²⁶ so the fact that Google has collected certain data does not preclude its competitors from gathering that data. Large players like Amazon, Oracle, Microsoft, AT&T/AppNexus, Verizon/Oath, and even Wal-Mart, all have vast user data sets derived from their online and offline businesses and are investing billions into online advertising, both organically and through acquisitions.²⁷ Some smaller companies have built datasets organically or acquired existing datasets through data brokers.

There is, moreover, little evidence of higher prices or a slowdown in innovation. Display ad spend continues to rise year-on-year, and is projected to do so in the future. At the same time, display ad costs fell following the DoubleClick acquisition, with Econsultancy noting four years after the transaction that, "[a]d serving providers increasingly feel more pressure as prices continue to fall and emerging players enter the

²² See e.g. THE TRADE DESK, *The Trade Desk Announces Pricing of Initial Public Offering* (Sept. 20, 2016), http://www.marketwired.com/press-release/the-trade-desk-announces-pricing-of-initial-public-offering-2160187.htm.

²³ Tae Kim, *Amazon is Citi's 'top pick' because of its growing advertising business*, CNBC (Jan. 29, 2018), https://www.cnbc.com/2018/01/29/amazon-is-citis-top-pick-because-of-its-growing-advertising-business.html.

²⁴ See, e.g. Vanessa Mitchell, *Oath to fully acquire Yahoo7 from Seven West Media*, CMO (Mar. 28, 2018), https://www.cmo.com.au/article/635464/oath-fully-acquireyahoo7-from-seven-west-media/; *Investore Relations*, AOL, http://investors.millennialmedia.com/phoenix.zhtml?c=238412&p=irol-irhome; Lara O'Reilly, *AT&T Plots New Marketplace for TV and Digital Video Advertising*, WALL ST. J. (June 25, 2018), https://www.wsj.com/articles/at-t-to-acquire-digital-ad-firm-appnexus-for-1-6-billion-1529929278?mod=e2tw&utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=newsletter_axiosmediatrends&stream=top; NEWS CORP, News Corp To Acquire *Social Video Ad Platform Unruly* (Sept. 16, 2015), https://newscorp.com/2015/09/16/news-corp-to-acquire-social-video-ad-platform-unruly/.

²⁵ See, e.g. Josh Constine, *Facebook Acquires LiveRail For \$400M To \$500M To Serve Video Ads Everywhere, Improve Its Own*, TECH CRUNCH (July 2, 2014) https://techcrunch. com/2014/07/02/facebook-liverail/; *Oracle Buys Moat - Creates the World's Most Comprehensive Cloud Platform for Marketing Data and Analytics*, PR NEWSWIRE (April 18, 2017), https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/oracle-buys-moat-300441422.html; *Adobe Unveils Adobe Advertising Cloud*, ADOBE (May 21, 2017), https://news.adobe. com/press-release/marketing-cloud/adobe-unveils-adobe-advertising-cloud.

²⁶ Reports *suggest* that popular websites include an average of 20 different tracking cookies. Steven Englehardt and Arvind Narayanan (Princeton University), Online Tracking: A 1-million-site Measurement and Analysis, ACM Conference on Computer and Communication Security Submission, at 10, Figure 6 (October 2016), http://randomwalker.info/publications/OpenWPM_1_million_site_tracking_measurement.pdf.

²⁷ See, e.g. Jon Brodkin, *Yahoo and AOL are now a Verizon subsidiary called "Oath"*, ARS TECHNICA (June 13, 2017), https://arstechnica.com/information-technology/2017/06/ oath-verizon-completes-4-5-billion-buy-of-yahoo-and-merges-it-with-aol/; Lara O'Reilly, *AT&T Plots New Marketplace for TV and Digital Video Advertising*, WALL ST. J. (June 25, 2018), https://www.wsj.com/articles/at-t-to-acquire-digital-ad-firm-appnexus-for-1-6-billion-1529929278; Yuyu Chen, *With Amazon looming, Walmart quietly grows as an advertising force*, DIGIDAY (August 18, 2017), https://digiday.com/marketing/amazon-looming-walmart-quietly-grows-advertising-platform/.

market."²⁸ And the space continues to see considerable innovation: new forms of programmatic advertising are constantly emerging; dynamic allocation allows publishers to increase the overall yield on their inventory; the vast majority of firms are adopting header bidding to increase their yields; and firms are rapidly embracing AI technology.²⁹

Today, publishers have better yields for their inventory as a result of innovations such as "exchange bidding," which allows publishers and exchanges to optimize their yield management with server-to-server real-time bidding. As to advertisers, display ad technologies are more advanced than ever before, with display advertising allowing for granular targeting based on a broad range of specific criteria (e.g. estimated income, recent interactions with advertiser websites).³⁰ This has improved advertisers' return on ad spend. For example, industry experts note that Facebook's display ads offer "thousands of possible ad targeting parameters," which allow for "ridiculously powerful ad targeting strategies."³¹

B. Google/AdMob

During Google's 2010 acquisition of AdMob, a mobile display advertising start-up, some expressed a concern that the acquisition would give Google such an advantage over its competitors that the market would "tip" to Google, leading to higher prices and discouraging new entry.³² After an extensive investigation, the FTC cleared the transaction.³³ The changes that have occurred since then show that the FTC came to the right conclusion, even if it did not necessarily predict exactly how the industry would shake out.

According to its closing statement, the FTC ultimately cleared the acquisition in part in light of Apple's acquisition of Quattro Wireless and launch of its iAd mobile ad network in 2010.³⁴ Although Apple's iAd network ultimately did not turn out to be successful,³⁵ two other successful and significant players entered with mobile ad networks and have rapidly become highly successful and popular. In 2014, Facebook launched Facebook Audience Network,³⁶ which, in less than four years, has grown to be one of the most popular mobile ad networks, reaching 1 billion people every month.³⁷ Amazon entered the space with its Mobile Ad Network in 2013³⁸ and has shown tremendous growth in the last several

29 The Digital Advertising Stats You Need for 2018, APPNexus https://www.appnexus.com/sites/default/files/whitepapers/guide-2018stats_2.pdf.

30 Search Engine Watch, *Facebook Ads: Lessons From the Trenches*, Search Engine Watch (Oct. 22, 2014), https://searchenginewatch.com/sew/how-to/2377005/facebook-ads-lessons-from-the-trenches.

31 Larry Kim, *5 Ridiculously Powerful Facebook Ad Targeting Strategies*, Wordstream (Aug. 23, 2018), https://www.wordstream.com/blog/ws/2015/01/28/facebook-ad-targeting.

32 Simon Buckingham, *Just Say 'No to Google's AdMob Acquisition*, TELECOMS (Apr. 8, 2010), http://www.telecoms.com/19516/just-say-no-to-googles-admob-acquisition/. Scott Cleland, *Google-AdMob: An FTC Antitrust Enforcement Watershed*, PRECURSOR BLog (Mar. 2, 2010), http://precursorblog.com/?q=content/google-admob-an-ftc-antitrust-enforcement-watershed-lessons-google-doubleclick-eu; Consumer Watchdog, *Privacy And Consumer Advocacy Groups Cite Privacy, Competition Concerns With Google-AdMob Deal* (Dec. 28, 2009), https://www.consumerwatchdog.org/privacy-and-consumer-advocacy-groups-cite-privacy-competition-concerns-google-admob-deal.

33 Federal Trade Commission, Statement of the Commission Concerning Google/Admob (May 21, 2010), https://www.ftc.gov/sites/default/files/documents/closing_letters/ google-inc./admob-inc/100521google-admobstmt.pdf.

34 Jason Kincaid, *Apple Announces iAd Mobile Advertising Platform*, TECH CRUNCH (Apr. 8, 2010), https://techcrunch.com/2010/04/08/apple-announces-iad-mobile-advertising-platform/; Federal Trade Commission, Statement of the Commission Concerning Google/Admob (May 21, 2010), https://www.ftc.gov/sites/default/files/documents/closing_letters/google-inc./admob-inc/100521google-admobstmt.pdf.

35 Christopher Heine, *As iAd Shuts Down, Apple May Be About to Get a Shot of Advertising Redemption*, ADWEEK (June 30, 2016), https://www.adweek.com/digital/iad-shutsdown-apple-may-be-about-get-shot-advertising-redemption-172319/.

36 Josh Constine, Facebook Opens Its Mobile Ad "Audience Network" to All Advertisers and Apps, TECHCRUNCH (Oct. 10, 2014), https://techcrunch.com/2014/10/07/facebookaudience-network-ads/.

37 By the start of 2017, Facebook already had 1 billion people viewing its mobile advertising network every month. Marty Swant, *The Facebook Audience Network Now Serves Ads to 1 Billion People Each Month*, Adveck (Jan. 12, 2017), https://www.adweek.com/digital/facebook-audience-network-now-serves-ads-1-billion-people-each-month-175516/.

38 Jim Edwards, *Amazon's New Mobile Ad Network Is A Huge Threat To Google*, BUSINESS INSIDER (Mar. 6, 2013), https://www.businessinsider.com/amazons-new-mobile-adnetwork-is-a-huge-threat-to-google-2013-3.

²⁸ Manual Van Lijf, *New Econsultancy Ad Serving Buyer's Guide released*, MARKETINGFood (Mar. 22, 2011), https://marketingfood.wordpress.com/2011/03/22/new-econsultancy-ad-serving-buyer%E2%80%99s-guide-released/ (discussing Econsultancy publication).

years.³⁹ There are yet many other successful entry stories. Twitter (MoPub) and Verizon (MillenialMedia) have both also entered the space via acquisition.⁴⁰ And, recently, Apple has reportedly floated reentering with a new mobile ad network in which it would seek to have Snap and Pinterest participate.⁴¹ Smaller players have also flourished: AirPush works with 150,000 apps;⁴² Exponential connects advertisers to 600 million daily users; Tapjoy reaches 800 million monthly users;⁴³ Chartboost reaches 900 million monthly users;⁴⁴ InMobi recently acquired an ad tech subsidiary from Sprint as part of a broader partnership;⁴⁵ and IronSource was valued at \$1 billion in 2015 and generated nearly \$500 million in revenue in 2017.⁴⁶

As occurred with ad tech intermediaries following the *DoubleClick* transaction, dynamic competition in the mobile advertising space since the *AdMob* transaction has driven innovation, and mobile advertising spend is growing rapidly.⁴⁷ The space is much more competitive and vibrant than it was in 2010.

IV. CONCLUSION

Agencies rejected complaints that the *DoubleClick* and *AdMob* acquisitions would lead to market foreclosure or higher prices based on a sound review of the available evidence. A close review of competitive indicia in the online advertising industry today validates the agencies' clearance decisions in those and other matters in this space. Display advertising and ad tech continue to be marked by constant disruptive innovation, growing output, new entry and expansion, and large numbers of players competing with differentiated offerings. If large, vertically integrated ad tech players attempted to engage in anticompetitive behavior, advertisers and publishers could, and would, take their business elsewhere, whether to other vertically integrated providers or to popular point players.

- 43 We Create Maximum Impact, Tapjoy, https://www.tapjoy.com/about/.
- 44 Chartboost, https://www.chartboost.com/.
- 45 Ronan Shields, InMobi Purchases an Ad-Tech Unit From Sprint to Strengthen Its Marketing Cloud, AdWEEK (Oct. 17, 2018), https://www.adweek.com/programmatic/inmobipurchases-an-ad-tech-unit-from-sprint-to-strengthen-its-marketing-cloud/.

³⁹ Anne Freier, *Amazon mobile ad revenue to increase 242% in 2018*, BusiNess of APPs (Sept. 21, 2018), http://www.businessofapps.com/news/amazon-mobile-ad-revenueto-increase-242-in-2018/. Julie Cresswell, *Amazon Sets Its Sights on the \$88 Billion Online Ad Market*, New York Times (Sept. 3, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/03/ business/media/amazon-digital-ads.html. Note that roughly 80 percent of all U.S. mobile ad dollars are derived from in-app ads (i.e. one potentially served by a mobile ad network). TapJoy, *Part 1 of 2: Best Practices for Buying In-App Ads in 2018*, MEDIUM (Mar. 9, 2018), https://medium.com/tapjoy/part-1-of-2-best-practices-for-buying-in-appads-in-2018-1fe6114c7f7e (80 percent of ads being in-app). Tae Kim, *Amazon's advertising profits will surpass its cloud computing income by 2021: Piper Jaffray*, CNBC (Aug. 13, 2018), https://www.cnbc.com/amp/2018/08/13/amazons-advertising-profits-will-surpass-its-aws-income-by-2021-pipe.html.

⁴⁰ Our history, Mopub, https://www.mopub.com/company/history/; Kate Kaye, Why Purchase of Millenial Media Brings Verizon Closer to its Data Dreams, Adage (Sept. 8, 2015), https://adage.com/article/datadriven-marketing/millennial-buy-brings-verizon-closer-data-dreams/300245/.

⁴¹ Malcolm Owen, Apple floats new App Store ad network concept to Snapchat, Pinterest & others, AppLeINSIDER (June 1, 2018), https://appleinsider.com/articles/18/06/01/ apple-floats-new-app-store-ad-network-concept-to-snapchat-pinterest-others.

⁴² Eric Siu, 53 Alternative Ad Networks to Open Up New Channels of Growth in 2019, Single GRAIN https://www.singlegrain.com/blog-posts/pay-per-click/44-ad-networks-will-help-open-new-channels-growth/.

⁴⁶ Alex Konrad, *Israeli Unicorn IronSource Raises* \$105 Million To Buy Startups Ahead Of IPO, FORBES (Feb. 25, 2015), https://www.forbes.com/sites/alexkonrad/2015/02/25/ israeli-unicorn-ironsource-raises-105-million-ahead-of-ipo/#7c7d2fa35ddd (IronSource valuation); TheMarker, *TechNation: IronSource to Pay Giant* \$250 Million Dividend, HAARETZ (Apr. 24, 2018), (https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/business/technation-ironsource-to-pay-giant-250-million-dividend-1.6026971 (IronSource revenue).

⁴⁷ Dean Takahashi, *AppsFlyer: App ad market to grow 136% to \$64.1 billion from 2017 to 2020*, VENTUREBEAT (Dec. 20, 2018), https://venturebeat.com/2018/12/20/appsflyer-app-ad-market-to-grow-136-to-64-1-billion-from-2017-to-2020/. App Annie, In-App Advertising Spend to Triple, Reach \$201 Billion by 2021 (Aug. 9, 2017), https://www.appannie.com/en/insights/market-data/app-advertising-spend-2021/.

CPI Antitrust Chronicle April 2019



CPI Subscriptions

CPI reaches more than 20,000 readers in over 150 countries every day. Our online library houses over 23,000 papers, articles and interviews.

Visit competitionpolicyinternational.com today to see our available plans and join CPI's global community of antitrust experts.

